
Rocky Point High School’s 
Advanced Placement Government 
and Politics students had the rare 
opportunity to get an up-close look 
at the interworking of the state’s 
government when they traveled to 
Albany to take part in this year’s 
Electoral College proceedings. Rocky Point was selected by Suffolk County 
Executive Steve Bellone as the only Long Island high school to attend this 
unique event and one of only 17 schools statewide to observe the electoral 
process. 

During the trip, the students toured the capital and witnessed the New York 
State Electoral College officially re-elect President Barack Obama and Vice 
President Joe Biden to office.  

“Being able to take part in the first officially televised New York State 
presidential and vice presidential election process was a wonderful, invigorating 
experience,” recalled senior Gabriela Hnizdo. 

“We have been learning about government since we were in elementary 
school. To see it in action and in person was truly inspiring,” added Sidarth 
Menon.

Due to strict security protocols, only a select number of district students 
were able to participate in the event. They included Kaitlin Grady, Gabriela 
Hnizdo, Nicholas Hollowell, Steven LaBarbera, Sidarth Menon, Jacqueline 
Messinetti, Martina Nadeau, Krystina Posada, Serafina Tiranno-Cimisi, Chade 
Walker and Daniel Wood. 
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Rocky Point High School 
sophomore Shaun Martinsen and 
senior Connor Voss were selected to 
attend this January’s High School 
Presidential Inauguration Conference 
and LeadAmerica Presidential Inaugural 
Leadership Summit, respectively. 
During these conferences, which were 
held in Washington, D.C., the students 
attended leadership training workshops 
and lectures conducted by former 
Secretaries of State Condoleezza Rice and Colin Powell, as well as attending the 
second inauguration of Barack Obama as the 44th President of the United States.

Continuing with its commitment to enable Rocky Point 
students to realize a higher level of academic achievement, 
this February the district expanded its successful ICARE 
program to grades 1-5 with an after-school program called 
SHARP (Striving for Higher Achievement at Rocky Point). 
Just as with ICARE, SHARP is designed to be a specialized, 
short-term intervention service for students identified as 
struggling in core subject areas – namely English language arts 
and mathematics.

“Research shows that the earlier you are able to remediate 
a child’s weaknesses – especially in these subjects – the better 
chance they have to realize academic success in subsequent 
grades and in other instructional areas,” stated FJC Principal 
Virginia Gibbons. “The first few years of school are crucial 
for literacy acquisition and the development of problem-
solving skills. With our curriculum’s increased rigor and the 
implementation of the Common Core Learning Standards, 
this support will help prepare these students to meet the 
challenges that lie ahead.”

To plan for its implementation, district administrators 
spent the first portion of the year defining the type of 
program SHARP would become, identifying students through 
teacher recommendation and assessment data who would 
benefit from this added level of academic support and making 
note of each student’s ELA and/or math needs.

“Instruction will be delivered twice a week in small 
group settings and tailored to target the students’ observed 
weaknesses,” said JAE Principal Linda Towlen. “Ongoing 
assessment of the students will take place every 10 weeks, at 
which time it will be determined if a student should remain 
in the SHARP program, have their plan adjusted, or if 
adequate progress has been made and they can exit SHARP.”

For the first introductory session, 136 students were 
identified for support in ELA and 65 were invited to attend 
SHARP for math support. 

The district’s ICARE program was first introduced at the 
high school level in the winter of 2011 and was expanded to 
the middle school earlier this year. Since that time, the district 
has seen an increase in its high school graduation rate.
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There can be no doubt that the unspeakable tragedy at Sandy 

Hook Elementary School profoundly impacted each of us in 

many ways. As we struggle against our grief and attempt to 

explain how such a horrific act could occur anywhere in our 

society, we are even more confounded by the fact that this 

inhuman violence was targeted at the most innocent among 

us and occurred in a place we have always considered to be a 

sanctuary from the most surly aspects of the world.

In the wake of this tragedy, we look back on the loss of so 

many promising lives as well as the loss of another layer of our 

own sense of security, all while seeking to live lives of normalcy. 

At the same time, over these past weeks, we have sought to 

determine if our schools are as safe and secure as possible 

while continuing to let our schools be schools and our children 

be children. Toward that end, we have redoubled our efforts to 

review and reinforce our safety plans, to prepare for the events 

we pray will never occur, and to consider new avenues for 

improving our ability to enhance school safety and security.

Our efforts to continually improve our school safety 

will never cease. Although we will seek to maintain the 

environment and liberties necessary to support the intellectual, 

social and emotional growth of our students, we will 

simultaneously endeavor to implement new safety and security 

measures to build on those already in place. Opportunities to 

implement new physical and human measures will be reviewed 

now and in the months to come, and a dialogue with the 

community will be a key element in implementing any significant 

initiatives.
As we move forward, we will not forget those who were 

lost and those who continue to suffer most from the heinous 
act perpetrated at Sandy Hook. And, although we know that 
schools will never be impenetrable fortresses fit to repel every 
imaginable and unimaginable act of madness, we can be assured 
that our school system will continue to keep safety and security 
as priority one, and that our dedicated professionals will put 
the safety of our children ahead of all else.

A Message from Your Superintendent

Dr. Michael F. Ring

In response to the five lost instructional days due to Hurricane Sandy, the district’s Board of Education has approved 
several adjustments to the district’s calendar.  The following changes will enable the district to meet the required number of 
session days (180) while also providing for potential school closings due to future emergency closings.  

School will now be open for all students and staff on May 24. Additionally, June 24 and 25 will now be scheduled as Superintendent’s Conference 
Days for staff members, during which students do not need to report to school. 

As the calendar had originally built in two more days than required by the state (bringing the total planned days to 182 instead of 180), no additional 
modifications are necessary as a result of the hurricane. However, as the revised calendar does not include any contingent closing days, if the district is 
required to close schools unexpectedly, the following days will be affected (please note, these days are included in the previously scheduled Spring Recess):  

- �If one snow/emergency day is used, a Superintendent’s Conference 
Day (no school for students) will be held on March 28. 

- �If two snow/emergency closing days are used, school will be open 
for students on March 27. 

- �If three snow/emergency closing days are used, school will be open 
for students on March 26. 

- �If four snow/emergency closing days are used, school will be open 
for students on March 25. 

Changes to Academic Calendar 
District Revises Calendar Due to Hurricane Sandy 

Saluting Sandy 
Volunteers Kindergarten 

Registration
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During a walk following the devastating hurricane, high school 
student Tyler Dluginski and middle school student Lawrence 
Bastianelli-Conlon noticed a community member struggling with her 
clean-up efforts. Looking to lend a hand, the two students offered to 
help and spent the afternoon clearing debris from the neighbor’s yard. 
The Board of Education and administration praised the two students 
for their selfless community service efforts during the December 
Board meeting and presented 
them with certificates of 
appreciation. Tyler and 
Lawrence are pictured to 
the right with High School 
Principal John DeBenedetto 
and Middle School Principal 
Dr. Scott O’Brien. 

Kindergarten registration for the 2013-14 school year 
will begin March 4, 2013. Children turning 5 years old 
on or before Dec. 1, 2013 are eligible for kindergarten. 
Registrations are by appointment only. If you have a child 
who will be entering kindergarten in September, please 
complete the online form on the District’s website at www.
rockypointschools.org by March 1, 2013. Appointment times 
and registration forms will be mailed to your home.

We appreciate your cooperation in preparing for the next 
school year. If you have any questions, please contact the 
Central Registration Office at 744-1600, ext. 7244 between 
the hours of 8 a.m. and 12 p.m. daily.
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The Board of Education and administration commenced 
this year’s budget planning process in mid-January with 
a special workshop held at FJC. During the workshop, 
the administration presented an overview of the district’s 
projected expenditure figures and discussed several key 
factors contributing to this year’s budget process. Included 
in these were the fact that costs related to pension 
contributions and health insurance premiums continue 
to rise due to past and current market trends and the 
financial constraints the district faces due to the state-
imposed tax cap. 

As the district works to finalize its proposed budget, the 
Board and administration remain committed to creating a 
financial plan that maintains existing instructional, athletic 
and co-curricular programs and supports Next STEP 
strategic plan initiatives to improve academic outcomes 
for all students while meeting the limitations of the tax 
cap. Community members are invited to become a part of 
the planning process by attending the following scheduled 
events and by taking note of the calendar items listed 
below: 

 

Feb. 13
Budget Workshop, 6 p.m., FJC Room 135 

March 1
 Petitions for Board of Education Candidates Available 

March 18
Budget Overview, 7 p.m., FJC 

April 22 
Deadline for Submission of Petitions for Board of 

Education Candidates, 5:00 p.m.
Budget Adoption at Board Meeting, 7 p.m.

May 7 
Public Hearing on the 2013-2014 School Budget,  

5:30 p.m.

May 14
Special Voter Registration Day, 9 a.m.-9 p.m., HS Lobby 

May 21 
School Budget Vote and Annual Election, 7 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Following the devastating events that transpired at Sandy Hook 
Elementary School in Connecticut, schools around the nation 
were asked to create paper snowflakes to brighten the halls of the 
new school location that Sandy Hook students would be attending 
when classes resumed in January. After learning about this 
initiative, Rocky Point Middle School eighth-grade class president 
Nick Volpe began working with his class cabinet and the school’s 
student government to inspire the entire Rocky Point student 
population to participate in this heartfelt project. 

As there was a tremendous nationwide response to this effort, 
the new Sandy Hook Elementary was unable to accept all of the 
beautiful creations crafted and sent in by students. In turn, and as 
a symbol of solidarity and support, the participating schools were 
asked to display their snowflakes on the walls of their buildings 
and send photos of their displays to the Connecticut school. Rocky 
Point students created more than 750 snowflakes for the cause and 
exhibited them proudly on the walls, doors and display cases in the 
main lobby. 

Budget Planning 

Snowflakes 
Symbolize Solidarity

The safety and security of Rocky Point 
students and staff has always been a top 
priority for the district. The tragedy that 
occurred in December at Sandy Hook 
Elementary School was both a horrific event 
as well as one that reinforced the need for all 
schools to have a comprehensive school safety 
plan in place. 

In Rocky Point, the district has been 
proactive in this regard for years and 

continues to place a great importance on 
developing and maintaining such a plan. 
The district’s Safety Plans are reviewed and 
updated regularly by administration and 
readopted by the Board of Education each 
year. These numerous safety procedures 
include, but are not limited to, lockdown, 
lockout, evacuation plans and fire drills. 
These protocols are in place so that in 
the event of an actual emergency, all staff 

members and students are prepared to 
respond appropriately. Moreover, the district 
works closely with the Suffolk County Police 
Department’s 7th Precinct throughout the 
year and, most importantly, during times of 
potential or actual crisis. 

The district will maintain vigilance in 
these ongoing efforts in order to continue to 
identify and implement improved safety and 
security protocols in all schools.

School Safety a Top Priority 



Inspirational 
Assembly Leads to 

Community Outreach

Revved Up for Robotics

History Comes Alive

Musical Accolades

With the implementation of the new Robotics Club at Rocky Point Middle School, students 
have been afforded the opportunity to explore their creativity, problem-solving skills and interest in 
mathematics and science in new and exciting ways this year. The program, advised by teachers Dorothy 
Burns and Mark Moorman with the assistance of parent volunteer Dr. Chris Pinkenburg, is open to 
students in grades 6-8, who meet twice a week to work on their robotic prototypes. 

The club made its inaugural debut at the Robotics League Practice Tournament at Farmingdale State 
College in December. Breaking into two teams, the students competed against 38 other Long Island 
teams during four grueling rounds of competition. Through the first three rounds, the school’s Radical 
Robotix team held onto first place, while the Robo Eagles sat securely in fifth place. After the final 
round of competition, both teams finished in the top 10 and were named second- and eighth-place 
winners, respectively. 

To prepare for this contest and their first official competition in January, the students worked with 
their advisers to learn about the intricacies of building a Lego robot, how to program its corresponding 
computer chip, and how to successfully navigate that robot through an obstacle course to complete a 
series of tasks. 

The ways 
of the Eastern 
Woodlands 
Indians came alive 
before the eyes of 
Joseph A. Edgar 
Intermediate 
School fourth-
grade students 
when they 
attended the in-school “Journeys into American Indian Territory” field trip. During 
the program, presenters spoke with the students about the physical environment 
the Indians lived in prior to European contact and provided a clear understanding 
of the survival techniques developed by the Algonquian- and Iroquoian-speaking 
Indians. 

Students took an up-close look at a variety of artifacts as well as toured a replica 
longhouse set up in the school’s old gym. Working together, they played Native 
American children’s games, which encouraged teamwork and honed survival skills, 
and learned how to shape different clay animals. Tying their classroom lessons into 
the information gained during the day’s experience, the students also took part in a 
simulated Iroquois government activity.

As a result of their 

outstanding NYSSMA 

scores and teacher 

recommendations, 

Rocky Point High 

School students 

Kyle Berkoski, Lisa 

LaFountaine and Fred 

Volz were chosen to 

participate in the Long 

Island String Festival 

Association (LISFA) 

Festival’s orchestra 

ensemble. Additionally, based on the same criteria as well as a superb musical 

audition, student Samuel Raleigh was selected to participate in the All-County 

percussion ensemble. Samuel, Lisa, Kyle and Fred are pictured here.
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Messages of being united through their love of the game – 
and how no one should accept “I can’t” as a reason to give up 
when life presents a challenge – echoed in the auditorium at 
Rocky Point High School as the AMP 1 Stand Up Amputee 
Basketball Team spoke with Rocky Point high school and 
middle school students. The nationally touring team, which is 
comprised of amputee players from across the country, addressed 
the students during several in-school assembly programs to share 
their messages of courage and strength, as well as how they see 
their disabilities as positive life challenges rather than ones that 
negatively define them. 

With the inspirational messages in mind, the schools’ 
students came together to organize a community outreach 
project aimed at assisting those affected by Hurricane Sandy. 
During the event, the AMP 1 players took on members of the 
schools’ teaching and administrative staff in a head-to-head 
basketball challenge. Game attendees donated both monetarily 
as well as in the form of canned goods and cleaning supplies 
to the event’s mission of providing aid to Sandy victims, 
in addition to raising funds for the high school’s character 
education programs. 

Although the district team suffered a loss to the professionals, 
the real winners were the hurricane victims and the school’s 
students, as nearly $5,000 was collected for the event’s two 
causes through donations and a raffle auction coordinated by 
the high school’s shared decision team.
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Singing in the  
Holidays  

Holiday Happenings

A Holiday High Note

Creating Bedtime Traditions

Celebrating Literacy
& Winter Traditions

Members of the Rocky Point Middle School Select Chorus 

visited the local VFW Post 6249 in mid-December to present 

their annual holiday musical performance. The students first 

sang three of their concert songs before inviting the veterans to 

join in a sing-a-long featuring several familiar holiday tunes. 

Putting a twist on the familiar holiday story “A Christmas Carol” by Charles Dickens, 
the fifth-grade select chorus “High Notes” at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School 
performed their annual winter musical “A Dickens of a Christmas.” During the play, the 
audience followed the life of the covetous miser Ebenezer Scrooge through both song and 
a Dickensian-style script. Just as in the classic tale, when visited by the ghosts of Christmas 
past, present and future, Mr. Scrooge was forced to see the coldness of his humbug ways and 
learned to honor Christmas in his own heart.

Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School and Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate 
School students helped to make bedtimes a bit warmer and more fun 
for those less fortunate this winter when they participated in the Great 
Bedtime Story Pajama Drive. This year, Scholastic Book Clubs and the 
nonprofit Pajama Program joined forces with the mission of providing 
children in need with brand-new pajamas and books. JAE collected 52 
pairs of pajamas, while FJC collected 130 sets. 

Leading up to this year’s holiday season, district students engaged in a variety of community service endeavors 
and festive events. Below are some of the highlights. 

As a complement to their classroom literacy studies, in late December, 
Frank J. Carasiti Elementary School students were given the chance to spend 
an entire school day wearing comfortable pajamas and celebrating the holiday 
season through literature. Acting as conductors from “The Polar Express,” 
Principal Virginia Gibbons and Assistant Principal Dr. Courtney Herbert 
gathered the school’s students in the gymnasium to share the familiar story. 

FJC’s Student Service Squad, with the help of student assistance counselor Jamie Adamski, sorted and 
organized the 130 pairs of pajamas that the school collected for the Great Bedtime Story Pajama Drive. 
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Fall Sports 
Wrap-up 

Eagle Teams Soar with Pride 

In the Zone 

Athletes Sign Letters of Intent

Rocky Point Eagles enjoyed a successful fall athletic season, 
with several teams advancing to post-season competition. 
Congratulations to all of the fall student-athletes and their coaches 
on a wonderful season. Below are a few individual highlights from 
the season: 

As a result of their outstanding commitment to academics, and for the second year in a 
row, all 10 Rocky Point High School fall varsity sports teams qualified for the distinction 
of being named a Scholar-Athlete Team by the New York State Public High School 
Athletic Association. This honor is given to New York State teams that have demonstrated 
a commitment to academic excellence and possess a cumulative GPA of 90 percent or 
better. Teams with GPAs of 90-94.999 percent are awarded a commemorative certificate, 
while those with GPAs of 95 percent or higher receive a lapel pin. 

“This is a tremendous accomplishment that marks not only the efforts of our teams, 
but also those of the entire district,” stated Amy Agnesini, the district’s director of health, 
physical education, athletics and intramurals. “Everyone here in Rocky Point plays a huge 
role in educating our students, and it is because of that level of support that they are able 
to achieve these types of honors off the playing field.” 

Congratulations to the following teams and their coaches: 

TEAM                             	 GPA         	 COACH
Boys Cross-Country         	 95.447     	 Richard Acritelli
Girls Cross-Country         	 93.619       	 Matthew Poole
Girls Tennis                    	 93.334      	 James Buonconsiglio
Boys Soccer                    	 92.493      	 Joe Camarda
Football                          	 92.435       	 Craig Perrino, John Mattia, 
						      Anthony Marchetta
Cheerleading                   	 92.319        	 Anna Spallina, Lenee Passiglia
Field Hockey                   	 91.741      	 Katie Bittner
Girls Soccer                    	 91.455        	 John Mauceri
Girls Volleyball              	 91.086       	 Cindy Krejci
Boys Golf                        	 90.976      	 Joseph Hetterich

Additionally, six Rocky Point fall athletic teams received the Sportsmanship Award for 
their respective sports. Throughout the competition season, teams are scored on a scale 
of 1-5 by their opponents based on their coaches’, athletes’ and spectators’ sportsmanship 
during the game. At the end of the season, the team with the highest score receives the 
award. This year’s winners included: varsity girls volleyball, varsity golf, JV girls tennis, 
middle school girls soccer (blue), middle school boys soccer (white) and middle school 
boys cross-country.

Rocky Point High School seniors Angela Torriero and Sidarth 
Menon were recognized by the Suffolk Zone division of the 
New York State Association for Health, Physical Education, 
Recreation and Dance with Student Leadership Award. Angela 
and Sidarth were nominated as Suffolk Zone recipients by their 
physical education teachers based on the criteria of physical 
education achievement, being scholastically sound, displaying outstanding character, 
being leaders school wide as well as in physical education, and serving as student role 
models.  

After demonstrating a high level  
of academic commitment and  
athletic talent, eight Rocky Point 
High School seniors have been 
recruited to attend and participate  
in the athletic programs at some 
of the nation’s top colleges and 
universities. Surrounded by their 
families and coaches, the students  
put pen to paper to sign National 
Letters of Intent during the school’s 
2012 NCAA Signing Day program. 

Nicholas Accardi –  
United States Air Force (Lacrosse)

Sean Gifford –  
Belmont Abbey College (Lacrosse)

Matthew Guerrisi –  
Sacred Heart University (Lacrosse)

Alyssa Guido –  
Stony Brook University (Lacrosse)

Kristine Loscalzo –  
Virginia Tech (Lacrosse)

Alyssa Milano –  
Bloomsburg University (Lacrosse)

Amanda Sanchez –  
Marist College (Lacrosse)

Frank Sciulla –  
Molloy College (Lacrosse)

Boys Cross-Country                                    
Dylan Magee – All-League                           
  
Girls Cross-Country                                                                 
Megan O’Connor – 1st Team All-League
Taylor Ricker – 2nd Team All-League                              
                                                                                               
Field Hockey                                                                                               
Deirdre Curry – All-Division
Maggie DeFrank – All-Tournament Team, All-County Honorable 
Mention
Stephanie Hunsucker – All-Tournament Team
Kristine Loscalzo – All-County
Alyssa Milano – All-State Tournament Team, All-County                                               
Meagan Palasek – All-Conference                     
Amanda Sanchez – All-County Honorable Mention
Jen Wandle – All-Division
                                                                   
Football                                                                                                                             
Vincent Bua – 2nd Team All-Division
Dylan Campbell – All-County                         
Quentin Lambert – 2nd Team All-Division
Brayden O’Hara – 2nd Team All-Division
Zachary Yazak – All-Division                                             
 
Golf  
Donte Coleman – All-League                       
                                                                                 
Boys Soccer

Daniel Soranno – All-Conference                   
Evan Sugrue – All-League                                                                 
Frederick Volz – Academic All-County                 
   
Girls Soccer 
Cheyenna Hoffman – All-County, All-Conference, Small Schools 
Goalie of the Year 
Amanda Smith – All-League
 
Girls Volleyball 
Kayla Gleason – All-League
Alexa Mastando – All-County Tournament Team
Addison Schmitt – All-League
Jaclyn Swiderski – All-League
Jessie Vessichio – All-League, All-Classification “A”

The
Sports Report
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     The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is 
to develop each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive  
student-centered environment that will promote a foundation for 
lifelong learning.

District Mission Statement

With Thanks 
Best Wishes 

Inspire-Crows

Capital Projects Await State Approval

&
The district extends its deepest appreciation to Mary Berretta and Gail 

Vagle, who will be retiring from the district at the end of January and early 
March, respectively. Ms. Berretta, who currently works as the secretary to 
the superintendent and assistant district clerk, has been with the district for 
the past 28 years. Ms. Vagle, who is a school monitor at Frank J. Carasiti 
Elementary School, began with the district in September 2001. To wish 
them well in their retirement, the district honored them during a Board 
of Education meeting this fall and presented them with certificates of 
appreciation. 

Not even Superstorm Sandy could dampen the fundraising spirits 
of the fourth-grade students at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School, 
as they once again participated in a collection drive for UNICEF. With 
the help of their teachers, the students created “baby” scarecrows using 
hay, other construction materials and infant clothing to display in the 
school’s hallways. During the project, the fourth-grade classes spoke 
about the importance of helping out those in need and, specifically, the 
work done by UNICEF to help children around the world. 

After the students constructed their scarecrows, the entire school had 
the chance to vote for their favorite creation. To vote, the students were 
asked to drop their loose change in a UNICEF box located in front 
of their choice scarecrow. Throughout the daylong drive, the school 
collected a record total of $870.05 for this worthy organization.

Earlier this school year, the community voted in favor of the proposed 
$1.99 million capital project referendum. The projects included in this 
referendum are the replacement of the existing  high school track, which is 
approaching the end of its useful life; upgrading the stadium field to artificial 
turf, which would increase usability; and renovating instructional laboratories 
at the high school (classrooms that have not been updated under previous 
capital initiatives) to meet modern instructional standards. 

Detailed proposals for these projects have be submitted to the State 
Education Department for its review and approval. Pending the approval 
process, construction for these projects is expected to take place during the 
summer of 2013.

Having received voter approval, the proposed work will be funded solely 
through the use of the district’s capital reserve fund, resulting in no additional 
cost to taxpayers. 

Superintendent of Schools Dr. Michael Ring 
presents retiree Mary Berretta with a certificate 
of appreciation in honor of her upcoming 
retirement. 

FJC Principal Virginia Gibbons presents Gail 
Vagle with a certificate of appreciation in 
honor of her upcoming retirement. 


